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the privilege of mounting this exhibit and I can now say 
that I have actually held one of these famous stamps in my 
own hand. 

Other exhibits in the Court of Honor included Centenary 
of the U.S. Airmail Service: The C3, provided by the 
American Air Mail Society, and British Marvelous 
Machins: 1967ï2017, a previous Grand Award winning 
exhibit by Steve McGill. 

The show organizers are to be congratulated for obtaining 
four very fine exhibits by youth exhibitors. 

The Great Britain Collectors Club and Iran Philatelic 
Study Circle held their annual conventions at the show.  
Also, the Pacific Northwest Postal History Society held a 
meeting and presented a program. Other societies at the 
show included the American Philatelic Society, American 
Topical Association, Northwest Philatelic Library, and the 
Northwest Chapter of the American Airmail Society.  

ðcontinued on page 4 
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PIPEX 2018 
ð by Jack R. Congrove, Northwest Federation 

The Pacific International Philatelic Exhibition (PIPEX), 
the annual stamp show sponsored by the Northwest Feder-
ation of Stamp Clubs (NWFSC) was held on 11ï13 May 
2018, at the Red Lion Hotel on the River in Portland. 

PIPEX is the annual exhibition of the Northwest Federa-
tion of Stamp Clubs, which held its annual general meet-
ing at the show (see page 17 for details of that meeting). 

This was the 75th edition of the show, which was founded 
in 1935 and first held in Bellingham, Washington, in 1936. 
The show was not held during World War II and in some 
later years for various reasons. 

The show featured 35 stamp dealers and 242 frames of 
philatelic exhibits including 49 competitive exhibits from 
35 different exhibitors. 

Eight one-frame club exhibits competed for the PIPEX cup 
awarded to the best club exhibit as determined by show 
attendees. This year the Strait Stamp Society was the win-
ner and they get to keep the cup until the next show. 

The Court of Honor featured a one-frame exhibit of the 
Inverted Jenny stamp loaned to the show from the Ameri-
can Philatelic Research Library. Sheryll Ruecker and I had 
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Cathie Osborne from Strait Stamp Society accepting the PIPEX 
Cup for best club exhibit from Phil Kumler 



 

From the Editorõs Desk 

Spring in The Great Northwest is not only a time 
for the rhodys to blossom, but also it apparently 
is a period with an exceptional quantity of stamp 
shows. There have been so many since the last 
edition of the journal, that I had to increase the 
length of this edition by an extra six pages in 
order to report on them. 

Of course, the largest of these shows was the 
Federationôs premiere event: PIPEX. It will be 
hard to miss the report on the show that starts on 
the cover page. 

On page 8, you will find a report on the Willamette Valley stamp show 
that uniquely combined shows in two different cities on two different 
dates. This experiment proved to be very successful and the organizers 
indicate that they will apply the lessons learned to continue this event 
next year. 

Because of all the shows and news of significant events, I was only able 
to fit in one article about some specific philatelic material. I will try to 
make up for this in the next edition. There are fewer shows scheduled to 
take place this coming quarter. Please send me a write-up about one of the 
items in your collection. 

The Federation held its annual general meeting and board elections at 
PIPEX (see page 17 for a report). Also, as reported in the last edition, the  
members voted on and passed the proposed revision to the Federation by-
laws. This revision reduced the size of the by-laws from about 30 pages to 
13. The document is still unwieldy and some of the text it contains should 
be extracted and placed in policy letters, or standing operating procedure 
documents. A committee has been appointed to work on this. 

I did not have room for an article, but I do want to call your attention to 
the joint ATA-APS StampShow scheduled for 9ï12 August in Columbus, 
Ohio. This show will be by far the largest in the country this year. They 
already have 125 dealers and are planning on 1,000 frames of philatelic 
exhibits including the Champion of Champions exhibits that are the best 
of each of the 30+ national shows. There will also be Literature exhibits 
and The Federated Philatelist is entered in that competition. The theme 
will feature Dragons and the USPS will be issuing the four new dragon 
stamps at a ceremony on 9 August at the show. Plan to be there. 

Newsletter editors, please make sure I am on your distribution list so I can 
report your news to others in the Federation. 

Also, please look at your collection and send me a couple paragraphs de-
scribing an item you find interesting. Club officers, send me news about 
your clubôs activities and accomplishments, especially if you present an 
exhibition. I will publish this information in upcoming editions. Input for 
the next edition is due to me not later than 15 August 2018. Send to: 
jackcongrove@comcast.net. 

ðð Jack R. Congrove, Editor 
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I find reasons to think we have 
reached the bottom of the wan-
ing interest in stamp collecting. 
From my West Coast view, 
things are looking up. 

1. Eugene and Salem, Oregon 
held a stamp show with exhibits 
in March. These were the first 
exhibit shows for the two cities 
in about ten years. And there 
were six novice exhibitors and three youth exhibitors (see 
story on page 8). 

2. In Moses Lake, Washington, many experienced collec-
tors gathered at the John D. Arn Symposium to discuss 
stamps, hear speakers, and participate in two auctions (see 
story on page 13). 

3. In April, my home club, Southern Oregon Philatelic 
Society, held its about-sixtieth show with decent attend-
ance and dealers willing to return (see page 14). There has 
been a steady flow in the area of people bringing in old 
collectionsðunhappily for them strong in FDCs and old 
albums with many common-stamp spaces filled. But the 
dealers are obtaining new stock and there will be much 
inexpensive material for new collectors to begin with. 
High school kids help dealers move in and out. In be-
tween, there were usually at least two at the youth table.  

4. In May at WESTPEX in San Francisco, the table of the 
Council of Northern California Philatelic Societies was 
visited by people who were curious about stamp collect-
ing, by a man looking to form a new club in his area, and 
by a woman who was part of a group who were wondering 
about starting an exhibit show in Las Vegas. Later we 
found out the group decided not yet, but the seed has been 
planted. For four days, including a Women's Exhibitors 
Stampfest (see page 15), the WESTPEX show was alive 
with visitors.  

5. Last night at our club meeting there was one rejoining 
member after about ten years, one new member who 
joined at the show, one other new person, and a young girl 
and her dad. At the stamp show three weeks earlier she 
had best-guessed the number of stamps in a large jar, 
which she won. They looked through stamps and talked 
with our members. 

So, I see stamp collecting continuing, stamp people ex-
changing stories, and stamp/history interest growing. The 
future is looking up. 

ðð Larry Crain, Executive Secretary 

Executive Secretaryõs Notes 

VANPEX 
нуςнф {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ нлму 

WǳōƛƭŜŜ ¦ƴƛǘŜŘ /ƘǳǊŎƘ Iŀƭƭ 
тррм DǊŀȅ !ǾŜƴǳŜ 

.ǳǊƴŀōȅΣ .ǊƛǝǎƘ /ƻƭǳƳōƛŀ 
ŎƻƳƳŜƳƻǊŀǝƴƎ 9ƴŘ ƻŦ ²²L /ŜƴǘŜƴŀǊȅ  

{ŀǘ млΥлл!aςсΥллta 
{ǳƴ млΥлл!aςпΥллta 
CǊŜŜ !ŘƳƛǎǎƛƻƴ 
мр 5ŜŀƭŜǊǎ 

/ƻƳǇŜǝǝǾŜ 9ȄƘƛōƛǘǎ 
ƘǧǇΥκκǿǿǿΦōŎǇƘƛƭŀǘŜƭƛŎΦƻǊƎ 

VICPEX 
сςт hŎǘƻōŜǊ нлму 

±ŀƴŎƻǳǾŜǊ LǎƭŀƴŘ tƘƛƭŀǘŜƭƛŎ {ƻŎƛŜǘȅ 
DǊŜŀǘŜǊ ±ƛŎǘƻǊƛŀ tƘƛƭŀǘŜƭƛŎ {ƻŎƛŜǘȅ 

/ƻƳŦƻǊǘ Lƴƴ 
олнл .ƭŀƴŎƘŀǊŘ {ǘǊŜŜǘ 
±ƛŎǘƻǊƛŀΣ .ǊƛǝǎƘ /ƻƭǳƳōƛŀ 
{ŀǘ млΥлл!aςрΥолta 
{ǳƴ фΥол!aςпΥллta 
CǊŜŜ !ŘƳƛǎǎƛƻƴ 
/ƻƳǇŜǝǝǾŜ 9ȄƘƛōƛǘǎ 

ƘǧǇΥκκǿǿǿΦǾƛŎǎǘŀƳǇǎΦŎƻƳκǎƘƻǿǎ  

The Lynn Valley Stamp Club in North Vancouver, British 
Columbia, has joined the Northwest Federation effective 
in March 2018. This brings to 37 the total number of 
member organizations in the Federation. 

The club has a membership requirement that each member 
must belong to the Lynn Valley Seniors, a community 
group for persons 55 years and older. They currently have 
23 members. 

The club meets every second and fourth Wednesday each 
month from 1:00 PM to 3:30 PM at the Molly Nye House, 
940 Lynn Valley Road, North Vancouver. 

The club activities include trading, buying, and selling; 
show and tell; speakers; and on the first meeting each 
month, an auction. 

Dues in the community group are $20 per year. There is a 
$2 fee at each meeting to pay for refreshments. 

New Federation Member Club  
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Harmer-Schau Auctions Northwest conducted a live auc-
tion on Sunday.  

As a World Series of Philately show, the winner of the 
multi-frame grand award is expected to enter the Champi-
on of Champions competition at the APS StampShow 
2018 in Columbus, Ohio. The winner of the single frame 
grand award is expected to enter the Champion of Cham-
pions competition at AmeriStamp Expo 2019 in Mesa, 
Arizona. 

K. Joe Youssefi received 
a Large Gold award and 
won the multi-frame 
Grand Award for Classic 
Persia, a traditional ex-
hibit of Persian philately 
between 1839 and 1882. 
The exhibit also won the 
APS Medal of Excellence 
pre-1900 and the Iran 
Philatelic Study Circle 
Best Iran-related Exhibit. 

Paul Phillips received a 
Large Gold and won the 
Reserve Grand Award  
for The Postal History of 
Livorno to 1823. 

Michael Bloom re-
ceived a Large Gold 
award and won the One 
Frame Grand Award for 
Guatemala: The UPU 
Resplendent Quetzals 
1881ï1886, a tradition-
al exhibit .  

Amelia Kelbert, a youth 
exhibitor from Calgary, 
Alberta, received a 
Large Gold and won the 
ATA Youth Award and 
American Association 
of Philatelic Exhibitors 

(AAPE) Youth First Ribbon for The World of the Mon-
arch Butterfly (Danaus plexippus). There were not enough 
qualified Youth exhibits to grant a Youth Grand Award. 
However, PIPEX presented each youth exhibitor with a 
$50 gift certificate from Barnes & Noble. 

The NWFSC presents its special awards at each PIPEX. 
The Meritorious Achievement Award is presented to indi-
viduals who have rendered outstanding and distinguished 
service directly to the NWFSC and its member organiza-
tions. The awardee this year was Anne B. Harris from the 
Inland Empire Philatelic Society. 

The Northwest Distinguished Philatelist Award is the top 
Federation award and is presented for rendering outstand-
ing and distinguished service to philately in general by 
published research, or furthering philately on a national 
scale. Awardees this year were Cathleen F. Osborne from 
the Strait Stamp Society and Gerald D. Johnson from Tri-
Cities Stamp Club. 

One youth exhibitor was present at the awards banquet.  
Stephen DeWit received a Large Silver award  and the 
AAPE Youth 2nd Ribbon for Bayonet Baseball, an exhibit 
telling the story of baseball during periods of U.S. armed 
conflict. 
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PIPEX 2018 (from page 1) 

Cathie Osborne accepting the Federation Distinguished Philate-
list Award from NWFSC Executive Secretary Larry Crain 

K. Joe Youssefi with Awards 

Anne Harris accepting the Federation Meritorious  Achievement 
Award from NWFSC Executive Secretary Larry Crain 

Michael Bloom with his exhibit 
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At the annual general meeting of the Scouts on Stamps 
Society International (SOSSI) on 17 March 2018, at the St. 
Louis Stamp Expo, Lawrence E. Clay was presented 
SOSSIôs Distinguished Philatelist Award. He is only the 
seventh person to receive this award. 

The award, inaugurated in 2004, focuses on technical phil-
atelic excellence and is based on philatelic achievement 
with Scouts on stamps in such areas (but not necessarily all 
areas) as exhibiting, judging, researching, expertizing and 
authoring. 

Lawrence was recognized for his exhibiting, many articles 
for the SOSSI Journal, and research on Scout new issues 
and areas such as US Scout event covers and first day co-
vers. He also has served SOSSI for many years as an of-
ficer and director. He is immediate past Executive Secre-
tary of the Northwest Federation of Stamp Clubs. 

PIPEX 2018 (from page 4) SOSSI Distinguished Philatelist  

Clifford Armstrong received a Gold award and won the 
AAPE Novice Award for his one-frame exhibit Washing-
ton State Apple Tax Stamps. 

Cathie Stumpenhaus and Arthur Cole won NWFSC Thun-
derbird Awards for their exhibits. 

PIPEX 2019 will take place at the same venue on 10ï12 
May 2019. The American Revenue Association and the 
State Revenue Society will hold conventions at the show. 

The Seattle Philatelic Exhibition (SEAPEX), a World Se-
ries of Philately (WSP) national-level show, is seeking 
philatelic exhibits. The exhibition will take place 14ï16 
September 2018, at the Tukwila Community Center locat-
ed between SeaTac International Airport and downtown 
Seattle. The show expects to have 30 dealers including 
several national dealers. 

The cutoff date for exhibit entry is 27 July 2018. The 
200+ exhibit frames all filled up quickly last year and we 
already have more than 100 subscribed thus far, so be sure 
to send your applications as early as possible. The winner 
of the Grand awards for both single and multiple frame 
exhibits will be eligible to compete for the Champion of 
Champions award against the winners from the other WSP 
shows across the country.  

The American Helvetia Philatelic Society and the United 
Postal Stationery Society will hold their annual conven-
tions at the show.  

Visit the SEAPEX website (www.seapexshow.org) for a 
prospectus and entry forms. 

SEAPEX Seeks Exhibits 

Lawrence Clay (right) receiving his award 
From SOSSI President Bill Shea 

Stephen DeWit accepting his awards from Phil Kumler 
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APEX 2018 
ð by Eric R. Knapp, Anchorage Philatelic Society 

The 66th Alaska Philatelic Exhibition (APEX) was held 2
ï4 March 2018, in Anchorage Alaska. The show was held 
at the Anchorage Senior Activity Center, our venue for the 
last few years. 

It was a brisk early March weekend in Anchorage. The 
days were getting longer, and the weather was sunny and 
bright. The Iditarod Trail Sled Dog race started in Anchor-
age and the Anchorage Fur Rendezvous was in full swing. 

The foot traffic was lower than in past years, but the peo-
ple who did come were expressly looking for the show. 
So, we had lots of interest. The show brought back several 
members who had moved away to attend the show and for 
the larger Anchorage Fur Rendezvous celebration. It was 
good to see them all.  

The quantity of exhibitors was down this year for several 
reasons. We need to spend some time growing a new crop 
for the future. We will be spending some time over the 
coming year working on this. 

Your truly received a Gold and the Grand Award for ñThe 
Baden-Powell Portrait.ò 

We had six youth exhibitors. Jasminne Batista won the 
Youth Grand Award for ñBlack Heritage.ò 

This year we presented the Federation Thunderbird Award 
for the first time. The recipient was Judy Ireton for her 
Exhibit An Introduction to Italian Revenue Stamps. The 
judgesô main comments were enthusiastic calls of ñMore, 
More, we want to see more.ò  
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Ronda Orr at the Anchorage club sales table 
with Steve Cady and Don Faulkenbury 

Pat and Theresa Hoffmann at the dealer tables 

Thunderbird Award winner Judy Ireton with her exhibit 

I came across this timeless observation in the PIPEX 2000 
show program: ñIt has been said that the membership of 
any organization is made up of four sets of bones: 

ñThere are the wishbones, who spend all their time wish-
ing someone else would do the work. 

ñAlong with them are the jawbones, who do all the talking 
about the work and very little else. 

ñAnother group is the knucklebones, who knock every-
thing that anybody else tries to do. 

ñBut the most valuable are the backbones, who get under 
the load and actually do the work.ò 

Take a look at yourself and determine which bone you are.  

Bones 


